Briefing Note for Cycle Forum
TOPIC: 
Coloured treatment of cycle lanes
Meeting:  Cycle Forum
Date:  21/05/14
Key Issues:
Spokes have produced a paper outlining their case for a review of the Council’s coloured surfacing policy for cycle lanes (see Appendix 1) and have asked for a response via the Cycle Forum.
The issues raised and the Councils response to these is summarised below:
Spokes:

2.1 Spokes urges the Council to revisit the issue.

Our strong preference is for a bright colour to be used for all onroad cycle facilities [2.2 below]. If, for reasons of cost and maintenance, this is not agreed then bright colour should nonetheless always be used at locations of particular risk [2.3 below]. The red chip method should then only be used at other locations and only when a road is anyway being resurfaced – from the experience of QBiC we do not consider it a worthwhile future use of money to install red chips where a road is not anyway being resurfaced.

Council response:

Due to the cost of maintaining the existing coloured surfacing treatment it was agreed that embedding red chips in the surface of new tarmac is more cost-effective. In general red chips would only be applied where the road is being resurfaced – for the Quality Bike Corridor much of the resurfacing would have been needed anyway (due to the condition of the road) before thermoplastic paint could have been applied. 
Bright coloured surfacing may still be used in exceptional circumstances.
Spokes:

2.2 Colouring techniques should be re-assessed including methods not investigated in the original review, and a method agreed which ensures bright colour. We are not sure, for example, whether any or all of the following were assessed...

• Use of red tarmac and/or red binding material as in the Linlithgow red cycle lanes on Falkirk Road. West Lothian council calls it 'red stone mastic asphalt (SMA),' available from 'any asphalt supplier.' [NB – these lanes were initially badly laid, resulting in some break-up, but we understand that was a fault of the contractor not of the concept].

• Ditto but using a more modern (but more costly) synthetic bitumen, such as Mastertint.4 This can be used alone or with red chippings.

• Applying coloured surfacing by a cold method rather than hot. We understand anecdotally that this has been used in London's coloured (blue) lanes and is significantly longer-lasting than Edinburgh's previous hot method.

• The Council's previous thermoplastic approach is of course a further option.

Council response:

Alternative methods of road colouring , including SMA, were reviewed and it was concluded that the red chip method provided the most cost-effective solution. Use of red tarmac is problematic as it requires the laying machines to be cleaned before and after use. This is not practical for replacing small sections of coloured surfacing after utility works. The cost of alternative products and the difficulty in ensuring that utility companies apply them correctly were also factors in deciding on the policy. All the alternatives require the use of more specialised equipment than when laying red chips. Any applied colour is much more susceptible to a patchy and untidy appearance if it needs to be re-laid in small areas (eg after utility works).
Spokes:
2.3 The Council should at the least use a bright-colour method [2.2 above], for reasons of road safety, in all areas where cyclists are particularly at risk. The criterion for locations of greater risk is anywhere that there may be moving or stationary motor vehicles to the left of the cyclist. This includes the following [not an exclusive list] ...

• cycle lanes passing a side-road entry

• cycle lanes on the outside of parked cars

• advance stop areas

• cycle lanes between traffic lanes.

Council response:

The cost of applying and maintaining thermoplastic coloured surfacing at the above locations would be significant and there is not currently a revenue budget available to support this. However, where a more specific risk is identified the Council will consider the use of this application.
Spokes:

2.4 If red chipping is still to be used in some areas then the council should investigate increasing the proportion of red chips. Although we have been told that there is a maximum proportion beyond which the surface may deteriorate, we note that some sections of chipped lane have a significantly higher density than others – thus the maximum permissible density is often not attained. Clearly stricter quality control is vital, and similarly during road repair by utilities.

Council response:

The Council has specified the maximum density of red chips possible without impairing the lifespan of the road surface. We will review what densities are being achieved and ways to ensure that the maximum density is achieved where possible.
Spokes:

2.5 Finally, we stress the importance of maintaining white-lining in good condition. We also emphasise that this is in no way an alternative to the provision of effective colour as in 2.2-2.3 above, but a necessary addition. The council should consider regular full repainting of such lining, possibly every 2 or 3 years, as happened in 2012, rather than relying on reports of deterioration. This would be a worthwhile use of a small part [£30k??] of the revenue cycling budget.
Council response:

The Council has taken steps to renew the white lines on cycle lanes since the new policy was introduced and we plan to continue undertaking regular, city-wide, renewals on a 2-3 year basis using the cycling revenue budget. We are also considering the use of longer life white lining products.
For further detail please contact:

Name: Chris Brace

Tel: 0131 469 3602
Email: chris.brace@edinburgh.gov.uk
Appendix 1 – Spokes paper “Coloured surfacing – the need for review”
